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Peninsula Wilderness Club (PWC) History 
 

The Beginning 

Peninsula Wilderness Club was formed the latter part of 1978.  That same year, brothers Judd and Pete 

Flynn had opened the Mt. Constance Mountain Shoppe in a portion of ²ƘŜŀǘƻƴ aŀƭƭΦ  Lƴ ǘƘŜ мфтлΩǎΣ 

interest in wilderness backpacking and climbing was growing rapidly.   In the spring of 1978, Olympic 

College offered a Basic Mountaineering class that was popular with the local outdoor enthusiasts 

wanting to learn the techniques of backcountry travel and climbing.  

The Mountain Shoppe became a natural meeting place for backpackers and climbers to find the latest 

gear that was becoming available.  With the classes at Olympic College completed, many in the group 

wanted a way to keep in touch and continue their outdoor adventures together.  Thus, Peninsula 

²ƛƭŘŜǊƴŜǎǎ /ƭǳō ǿŀǎ ōƻǊƴΦ  tŜǘŜ CƭȅƴƴΩǎ ƻǳǘƎƻƛƴƎ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ǿŀǎ ƛƴǎǘǊǳƳŜƴǘŀƭ ƛƴ ōǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ 

in the formation of the club.  He had a knack of getting people excited about activities the club could do 

and obtaining renowned climbers and adventurers to come speak at the meetings.  Pete would put signs 

on the front door of the shoppe and create flyers to distribute to the customers.   

Craig Martin was elected as the first club president, club by-laws were adopted, and a newsletter was 

started with Marty Kaminskus as editor. 

In 1981, the club received confirmation of non-profit incorporated status from the Secretary of State, 

Bruce Chapman. 

Philosophy 

²ƘŜƴ t²/ ǿŀǎ ŦƻǊƳŜŘΣ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǿŀƴǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ Ŏƭǳō ǘƻ ōŜ ŀ άƳŜƳōŜǊǎ Ŏƭǳōέ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŀǎ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ƻǊƛŜƴǘed.  

LǘǎΩ ǇǳǊǇƻǎŜ ǿŀǎ ǘƻ ǇǊƻƳƻǘŜ ǘƘŜ ŜƴƧƻȅƳŜƴǘΣ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŀǘƛƻƴΣ ŎƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴΣ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƭŘŜǊƴŜǎǎΦ  

The club continues today in much the same style of member-organized trips and camaraderie.  Meetings 

are still a time to socialize, share information about outings, and enjoy entertaining presentations given 

by members or guest speakers. 

Annual Picnic(s) 

The first PWC picnic was actually a winter picnic held at Paradise Mt. Rainier in January 1980. 

Picnics have been held at various locations (i.e., Scenic Beach Park--Seabeck, Manchester State Park--

Port Orchard, Illahee State Park--Bremerton, Kitsap Memorial Park--Poulsbo, Jackson Park--Bremerton, 

Island Lake Park-Silverdale, Raab Park--Poulsbo).  For many years, the picnic was more like a potluck 

where members brought a main dish, salad, or dessert as well as their own plates and utensils.  It has 

gone through many variations throughout the years.  In recent years, the club has provided meat, buns, 

and condiments.  
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Apparel 

The first PWC t-shirts, with the newly created logo, were sold in June 1981 at a cost of $5.50.  T-shirts 

containing the large black and white PWC logo on the back and a small logo over the left breast pocket 

were sold in June 1990 for $9.00.   

In December 1999, a t-shirt committee was formed to organize a t-shirt sale and evaluate the possibility 

of having the PWC logo put on mugs, stickers, bags, etc.  It was decided to sell t-shirts, long-sleeve  

t-shirts, sweatshirts, hooded sweatshirts, and polo shirts which went on sale in May 2000. 

Climbers Club 

In February 1998, Craig Martin suggested that it might be beneficial to have a special interest group of 

members who wished to pursue interests such as climbing.  A small group of members met at Silver City 

Brewing Company, Silverdale on the last Monday of each month.  Interest varied from technical rock to 

alpine climbing.  The meetings were informal and allowed the attendees to hook up with others to go 

climbing. 

Club Statistics/Telephone Directory/Membership Directory 

The first membership list was created in May 1980 and contained 96 active members.  Active member 

activity is indicated in the chart below.   
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The chart below depicts new incoming members as well as outgoing members from 1988 to present.  

Data for outgoing members was not available for 1988 through 2003. 

 

Committees/Chairman 

Over the years, there have been various committees/chairman positions created.  Some of them are still 

in existence today. 

¶ Outside Entertainment Committee formed between January 1979 and March 1980 to get 

speakers and arrange locations for the show. 

¶ December 1981:  The following new committees were formed: (1) Entertainment Committee, to 

organize monthly entertainment at general meetings; (2) Fund-Raising Committee, approach 

potential people to come to Kitsap Peninsula to present a show for which an admission would 

be charged; (3) Activities Committee, assist the individual activity leaders in using data compiled 

by President or Vice President to the fullest; (4) Phone Tree Committee, keep the phone tree up-

to-date and keep members informed of club activities; (5) Publicity Committee, ensure meeting 

or major event information is listed in the Bremerton Sun and/or newspapers; (6) Environmental 

Issues Committee, responsible for getting opinions of membership to elected officers on issues 

relevant to outdoors, keep membership informed of issues relevant to outdoors; (7) Rummage 

Sale Committee, gather items from membership for resale. 

¶ October 1986:  Steering Committee named to plan club outings and projects and provide 

general guidance on club policy.  Met ½ hour before beginning of regular meeting. 

¶ November 1987:  Trip Committee established, responsible for planning and organizing club 

sponsored outings. 
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¶ October 1990:  Environmental Chairperson created to serve as a point of contact for the club on 

environmental issues.  Judy Guttormsen named chairperson with Jean Knox and Rob Shope as 

committee members.  Judy was to keep club members informed of key environmental issues 

and to promote environmentally related activities within the club. 

¶ March 1991:  Refreshment Committee formed to ensure that refreshments are served at 

monthly meetings. 

¶ September 1992:  Trip Chairman (Doug Savage) established to organize and promote outings 

that are planned for PWC members, would help others plan trips as well as lead some.  

¶ February 2001:  Events Planning Committee formed to plan and organize annual events such as 

Winterfest, Halloween party and picnic and unique events like special guest speakers. 

¶ February 2001:  Membership Coordinator position created.  This person would pick up mail from 

P.O. Box, get information to officers and staff in a timely manner, and ensure that new members 

receive a newsletter and other correspondence. 

¶ September 2011:  Content Manager.  This person would manage the PWC Dropbox folder. 

¶ December 2014:  Club Historian.  Responsible for collecting and retaining information, 

documents, and other records that will be preserved as a record of the Peninsula Wilderness 

/ƭǳōΩǎ ƘƛǎǘƻǊȅΦ 

Cookouts 

PWC has held several competitive cookouts throughout the years.  The first being in July 1992 where 

participants prepared camp meals and trail foods.   It was such a success that another cookout was held 

in August 1993.  In July 1994 and June 1998, participants prepared breakfast/dinner and lunch/snacks.  

Another outdoor cook-off took place at Evergreen Park in June 2001 with categories being breakfast, 

lunch and snacks, dinner, and car camping.  Entries were judged on taste, weight efficiency and ease of 

clean-up.  Monetary awards were given to 1st through 4th places in each category. 
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Contests 

There have been various contests held since the formation of PWC.  The first being the announcement 

of a logo contest in April 1980.  The person who created the winning logo design would receive $30.  In 

aŀǊŎƘ мфумΣ 5ƛŀƴŜ bŜǿƳŀƴΩǎ ƭƻƎƻ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ǿŀǎ ŎƘƻǎŜƴ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƴƴƛƴƎ ŜƴǘǊȅΦ 

 

A professional illustrator was hired in May 1990 to give the logo a more polished look.  Lettering and art 

work was redrawn but the basic design of the original logo was retained. 
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A new contest was announced in December 1999 to create a new logo design which would bring the 

logo up-to-date.  The winning design, created by Tom Broszeit, was chosen in March 2000. 

 

 

The logo was updated by Jay Thompsen in 2016 to add biking and color. 

 

Dues 

In January 1980, it was determined that yearly club dues would be $9 which included the entire family.  

Membership dues were increased to $12 in October 1986, than increased to $18 in January 1992.  The 

last increase was in March 2002 when dues were increased to $25 per year per family. 
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Elections and Board 

Since the club was formed in the fall, it was determined that elections would be held each November 

with the term of office being one year.  The initial club officers consisted of a President, Vice-President, 

Secretary, and Treasurer.    The President was responsible for appointing other officers and committees 

as necessary to fulfill the administration and purpose of the club.  Lƴ ƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƻ ŘƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ ǘƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ ŦƻŎǳǎΣ ƛǘ 

was decided that the President could be in office for two consecutive terms.  The club by-laws were 

amended in March 1999 to establish a Board of Directors.  This Board of Directors (3) would be granted 

authority and responsibility to set club policies.  Directors would be elected by the membership and 

have since become known as Members at Large.   The President Emeritus position was added in 

December 2011. 

Equipment 

A slide projector became available in April 1980 for members to show interesting photos and action 

pictures at each meeting.  In April 1991, the club purchased a slide projector (Kodak 4600 carousel slide 

projector with 102 MM lens) for $485.10.  Prior to that, the club had borrowed a slide projector each 

month. 

In February 1999, the club purchased a new computer printer, Canon BJC-5000 and a three-year 

extended service agreement at a total cost of $250.  The printer was used to print addresses directly on 

the newsletter eliminating the time and work of attaching the labels each month.   An added bonus was 

the ability to print small posters in color. 

The club acquired a projection screen in February 2005 to improve the quality of the images shown 

during presentations. 

Fatalities 

Over the years, there have been two fatalities during PWC sponsored events. 

The first occurred in May 1983.  Judd Flynn, Jim Busek, and Doug Vercoe were on their way to Camp 

Muir on Mount Rainier when they were caught in a blizzard.  Doug fell through a snow ledge and 

vanished in the snow into Cowlitz Glacier while traversing a slope.  To date, his body has never been 

found.  

The second fatality occurred while climbing Mt. Washington in February 1995.  Steve Whiting died of a 

heart attack en route to the summit.  Later, his wife asked if any PWC members would be willing to take 

ƘŜǊ ƘǳǎōŀƴŘΩǎ ŀǎƘŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǳƳƳƛǘ ƻŦ ǘhe mountain.  A large group of family, friends, and PWC members 

honored her request.   

Injuries 

Karla Piecuch was injured (broken leg) while glissading down the main chute of Mt. Ellinor on May 31, 

2008.  The group she was with had completed their climb to the summit and had all glissaded the first 

two small runs from the summit to the top of the main chute.  Her rescue took over 10 hours. 
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Meetings (Executive) 

These meetings were held at club members houses and were open to the general membership.  Various 

things were accomplished at these meetingsτone being the relegation of different tasks and 

responsibilities. 

Meetings (General Monthly) 

The general monthly meetings include a short business session, reports on recent outings, description of 

upcoming outings, drawing for a door prize, and a speaker or presentation.   

The first meetings were held in the back corner of the Mt. Constance Mountain Shoppe after the store 

closed for the day.  The group quickly outgrew that space and started meeting at Olympic College  

(Art Room 103 until January 1979, then Science Room 136 until October 1981).  After that, the club 

began meeting at the Kitsap Unitarian Fellowship Church on Perry Avenue.  The meeting time had 

always been at 7:30 but was changed to 7:00 in February 2003.  After meeting at the Kitsap Fellowship 

Church for almost 30 years, the club moved their general meeting location to the VFW Hall on Central 

Valley Road in August 2013.   Prior to this, the club had met the second Monday of each month, but this 

was changed to the first Wednesday of each month with the meeting time continuing to be 7:00.   

Meetings (Route Finding Meetings/Interested Members Meeting (IMM)/Monthly Activity Planning 

(MAP) 

Interested Members Meetings (IMMs) held their first meeting in November 1981.  Their goal was to 

bring club members together to monitor on-going club business in an effort to keep boring details from 

taking up time at the official meeting.  Outdoor activities would also be mapped out on a schedule for 

ǘƘŜ ǳǇŎƻƳƛƴƎ ǿŜŜƪǎΦ  ! άƭŀƛŘ ōŀŎƪέ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘ ǿŀǎ ƘŜƭŘ ǿƘŜƴ ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜǎŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ǘƘŜ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅ 

prior to the general meeting each month at various membeǊǎΩ ƘƻǳǎŜǎ.   

tǊƛƻǊ ǘƻ Laa ōŜƛƴƎ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘŜŘΣ ǘƘŜ ǘǊƛǇ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ǿŜǊŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŀǘ {ƘŀƪŜȅΩǎ tƛȊȊŀ ƛƴ .ǊŜƳŜǊǘƻƴ 

after the general meetings each month.  These get-togethers were held to discuss trips in detail rather 

than taking time at the general monthly meetings to explain details. 

Before any of these trip planning meetings were created, potential trips were written on a chalk 

blackboard by members attending the meeting.  This eventually moved to a dry erase board and/or flip 

tablet. 

In December 2001, the IMM was renamed to MAP.  On more than one occasion, new members 

mistakenly believed the meeting existed to specifically welcome new members and address their 

ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎΦ  Lǘ ǿŀǎ ƘƻǇŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƴŀƳŜ άaƻƴǘƘƭȅ !ŎǘƛǾƛǘȅ tƭŀƴƴƛƴƎέ ƳƻǊŜ ŎƭŜŀǊƭȅ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛŎŀǘŜŘ ǿƘat 

this meeting was all about. 

When the general monthly meeting place changed to the VFW Hall, the MAP meeting was changed to 

the third Wednesday of each month with starting time of 7:00 p.m. 
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Monthly Potlucks 

Monthly potlucks began in February 1993 timeframe to get to know other members.  The potluck is a 

monthly gathering and a great way of enjoying the company of other PWC members.  The potluck days 

and times has changed numerous times throughout the years. 

Newletter 

Lƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ мфтфΣ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ άtŜƴƛƴǎǳƭŀ ²ƛƭŘŜǊƴŜǎǎ /ƭǳō bŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊέ ǿŀǎ ƘŀƴŘǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ŀƴŘ ŘƛǎǘǊƛōǳǘŜŘ ǘƻ 

members.  It had a calendar attached with trips handwritten on the dates they were to take place. 
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There have been various formats to the newsletter throughout the years. 

   

 March 1980 April 1980  

  

 October 1986 March 1989  
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A Name the Newsletter contest was announced in February 1990.  Prior to this, the club newsletter had 

ōŜŜƴ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ άtŜƴƛƴǎǳƭŀ ²ƛƭŘŜǊƴŜǎǎ /ƭǳō bŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊέΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƴŜǿ ƴŀƳŜ ǿŀǎ ǘƻ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ 

dedication to promoting muscle-powered outdoor activities rather than one specific activity.  The 

winner would receive a pictorial map donated by Dee Molenaar as well as a $25 gift certificate to  

Mt. Constance Mountain Shoppe.  In May 1990, the club was presented with the following suggestions: 

Outbound, Wilderness Ways, Wilderness Wonderings, Fog Side, Penwicle, and Pathfinder.  At the  

WǳƴŜ мффл ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΣ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƴƴƛƴƎ ŜƴǘǊȅ άtŜƴǿƛŎƭŜέ ōȅ {ǘŜǾŜ ¸ŀƘƴ ǿŀǎ chosen as the newsletter name.  

Penwicle was created by combining the first letters of Peninsula Wilderness Club.  Steve intended the 

ǇǊƻƴǳƴŎƛŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ōŜ ǎƛƳƛƭŀǊ ǘƻ άǇƛƴƴŀŎƭŜέΦ  .ǳǘ ǘƘŜ ά9έ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ Ƨǳǎǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ŦƛǘΣ ǎƻ Peninsula Wilderness 

Club Events was born. 

June 1990:  First newsletter with the new club name. 

 

  


